the heavier burden, women are now increasingly falling victim to unemployment, foreclosure, and incom Definitions been hit particularly hard. Women's History Month provides an apt occasion oth whether over the economic policies that es, and how they can gain a greater voice in those debates.

of women's economic status, exacerbated by the economic downturn make it especially important me women to be able to exercise their full political clout. Yet, for a variety of reasons, their rates of ation—a threshold requirement in most states for the most fundamental means of political particioting—remain low: In 2008, almost one-third of low-income women were not registered to vote.

Increasing Access in Hard Times:

Women and the National Voter Registration Act

lectricity are about to be cut off.

s of Ms. Droll, Ms. West, and Mrs. P are not exceptional. The structure of our economy, combined of blatant and ongoing discrimination, has left many women at an economic disadvantage. In the s, women's wages are only 77 percent of what men earn. More than one in ten women live below line and women are more likely to be impoverished than men. Unmarried women and women of Scott Novakowski arried black or Hispanic women have incomes below the poverty error Youjin B. Kim incomes are mothers are "nearly poor"—between 100 and 150 percent of the income for the back on the poverty of the income of other US households.

ormen generally have less access to quality healthcare than men and low-income wormen's health is It risk. A third of low-income wormen delayed or went without needed care in the past year because nsurance.

alities underscore the long-standing need for low-income women to have a political voice. But the impact of the recent economic downturn on women adds even greater urgency.

now experiencing the lagging effects of the recession, including a rise in unemployment, declining d a wave of foreclosures and evictions. Indeed, despite the higher absolute number of job losses in the Great Recession, unemployment is increasing more rapidly for women due to recent cuts in "female" industries such as leisure and hospitality. Women between the ages of 45 and 64 have d especially large increases in long term unemployment. As unemployment among women is rising dly, wages are also falling faster for women—wages that, again, are only 77 percent of what men

Author Bios

Scott Novakowski joined Dēmos in September 2005. His work focuses on research and advocacy on voting rights issues including compliance with the National Voter Registration Act, provisional balloting, and low-income voter participation. Prior to coming to Dēmos, Scott was an intern with DemocracyWorks in Connecticut where he worked on issues of open government and immigrants' rights, and coordinated an initiative to increase civic engagement among 16-24 year olds. He holds a Master of Social Work degree with a concentration in Policy Practice from the University of Connecticut School of Social Work and a B.A. in Sociology, also from the University of Connecticut. Scott has spoken at various conferences and testified before the U.S. Election Assistance Commission and has authored or co-authored articles appearing in Professional Development: The International Journal of Continuing Social Work Education, Tompaine.com, National Civic Review, Huffington Post, and the Women's International Perspective.

Youjin B. Kim joined Dēmos in March 2009 as a researcher on various aspects of voter registration including the implementation of the National Voter Registration Act, Same Day Registration, and Voter Registration Modernization. Prior to Demos, Youjin worked on various research projects, including the construction of a dataset on ethnic institutions and violence, and her own work focused on international democracy assistance. Youjin holds a Masters degree in Politics from New York University and graduated magna cum laude with a B.A. in International Relations and German, also from New York University.

About Dēmos

Dēmos is a non-partisan public policy research and advocacy organization. Headquartered in New York City, Dēmos works with advocates and policymakers around the country in pursuit of four overarching goals: a more equitable economy; a vibrant and inclusive democracy; an empowered public sector that works for the common good; and responsible U.S. engagement in an interdependent world.

Dēmos was founded in 2000. Miles S. Rapoport, President Tamara Draut, Vice President of Policy and Programs

Board of Directors

Current Members

Stephen Heintz, Board Chair President, Rockefeller Brothers Fund

Miles Rapoport, President

Mark C. Alexander Professor of Law, Seton Hall University

Ben Binswanger Chief Operating Officer, The Case Foundation

Raj Date Chairman & Executive Director, Cambridge Winter

Christine Chen Strategic Alliances USA

Amy Hanauer Founding Executive Director, Policy Matters Ohio

Sang Ji Partner, White & Case LLP

Rev. Janet McCune Edwards Presbyterian Minister

Clarissa Martinez De Castro Director of Immigration & National Campaigns, National Council of La Raza

Arnie Miller Founder, Isaacson Miller

Wendy Puriefoy President, Public Education Network

Amelia Warren Tyagi Co-Founder & EVP/COO, The Business Talent Group

Ruth Wooden President, Public Agenda

Members, Past & On Leave

President Barack Obama Tom Campbell Juan Figeroa Robert Franklin Charles Halpern Sara Horowitz Van Jones Eric Liu Spencer Overton Robert Reich David Skaggs Linda Tarr-Whelan Ernest Tollerson

Affiliations are listed for identification purposes only.

As with all Dēmos publications, the views expressed in this report do not necessarily reflect the views of the Dēmos Board of Trustees.

Copyright

© 2010 Dēmos: A Network for Ideas & Action

Introduction

The Great Recession of 2008 and its after-effects still are radically impacting the lives of millions. While men initially bore the heavier burden, women are now increasingly falling victim to unemployment, foreclosure, and eviction. Low-income women have been hit particularly hard. Women's History Month provides an apt occasion to consider both what low-income women have at stake in current debates over the economic policies that shape our lives, and how they can gain a greater voice in those debates.

The realities of women's economic status, exacerbated by the economic downturn make it especially important for low-income women to be able to exercise their full political clout. Yet, for a variety of reasons,¹ their rates of voter registration—a threshold requirement in most states for the most fundamental means of political participation, voting—remain low: In 2008, almost one-third of low-income women were not registered to vote.²

Fortunately, there is already a law on the books that has the potential, if implemented properly, to open up the political process to millions of low-income women. Section 7 of the National Voter Registration Act of 1993 requires state public assistance agencies to provide voter registration services to clients and applicants for benefits. As women are increasingly affected by the economic downturn and as public assistance rolls expand dramatically, the NVRA may be the most effective vehicle for ensuring that low-income women have a voice in the democratic process.

Low-Income Women and the Economic Downturn

Barbara Droll taught in Massachusetts public schools for 22 years and has a Master's degree in education... and now she is unemployed and homeless.³ Sheri West, grandmother to six and great-grandmother to one, once owned and ran a group home for the homeless... and now, following foreclosure and eviction, she is homeless herself.⁴ Mrs. P is a single mom who could only find a weekend job in another state, two hours from her home in Connecticut, but when her car broke down during her commute, all of her hard-earned income went to repairs. She now visits a food pantry to feed herself and her child while the bills are mounting and the phone and electricity are about to be cut off.⁵

The stories of Ms. Droll, Ms. West, and Mrs. P are not exceptional. The structure of our economy, combined with years of blatant and ongoing discrimination, has left many women at an economic disadvantage. In the best of times, women's wages are only 77 percent of what men earn. More than one in ten women live below the poverty line and women are more likely to be impoverished than men.⁶ Unmarried women and women of color fare even worse: nearly a third of unmarried black or Hispanic women have incomes below the poverty line.⁷ Furthermore, two million unmarried mothers are "nearly poor"⁸—between 100 and 150 percent of the poverty line—and female-headed households earn only about half the income of other US households.⁹

Moreover, women generally have less access to quality healthcare than men and low-income women's health is particularly at risk.¹⁰ A third of low-income women delayed or went without needed care in the past year because of a lack of insurance.¹¹

All these realities underscore the long-standing need for low-income women to have a political voice. But the impact of the recent economic downturn on women adds even greater urgency.

Women are now experiencing the lagging effects of the recession, including a rise in unemployment, declining wages, and a wave of foreclosures and evictions. Indeed, despite the higher absolute number of job losses among men in the Great Recession, unemployment is now increasing rapidly for women due to recent cuts in traditionally "female" industries such as leisure and hospitality.¹² Women between the ages of 45 and 64 have experienced especially large increases in long term unemployment.¹³ As unemployment among women is rising more rapidly, wages are also falling faster for women—wages that, again, are only 77 percent of what men make even in stronger economic times.¹⁴

Perhaps not surprisingly, women have fewer personal assets to fall back on during times of economic downturn than their male counterparts.¹⁵ Indeed, the majority of wealth for lower-income and minority households is in the form of home equity¹⁶—a particularly unreliable form of wealth in the current economy. Many female-headed households lost their homes during the collapse of the housing bubble and women disproportionately have been the recipients of subprime mortgages, which require higher payments than other types of mortgages. African American and Latina women have been even more likely to end up with subprime mortgages, receiving them several times more frequently than white men.¹⁷ Overall, the effects of the economic downturn, including the subprime mortgage crisis, have led to a rapid rise in homelessness for households headed by women—approximately 40 percent of the homeless population consists of single-parent families of women and children.¹⁸

Low-Income Women Need a Voice

The issues that affect low-income women—jobs, healthcare, housing—are the major issues debated in Congress and state legislatures on a daily basis. Unfortunately, due in part to longstanding structural barriers, low-income women in many states lack the political power necessary to maximize their voices because they have not overcome a threshold administrative requirement for voting. Low-income citizens have much lower rates of voter registration compared to their more affluent peers—65 percent compared to 85 percent in 2008¹⁹—and women are more likely than men to be low-income.²⁰ According to the U.S. Census, almost 5.9 million low-income women were not registered to vote in 2008—a total larger than the populations of Wyoming, the District of Columbia, Vermont, North Dakota, Alaska, South Dakota, Delaware, and Montana combined.²¹ In Massachusetts and Connecticut, the home states of Ms. Droll and Mrs. P, the disparity in voter registration rates between low-income and affluent citizens is about 30 percentage points.²² Ohio, the home of Ms. West, does not fare much better with a registration gap of close to 20 percentage points between low- and high-income citizens.²³

Additionally, the frequent moves associated with poverty, home foreclosures, and evictions make it difficult for low-income women to keep their addresses up to date once they do manage to register.²⁴

The National Voter Registration Act

Part of the solution for increasing rates of voter registration among low-income citizens is already available, but has been badly neglected by states for over a decade. The National Voter Registration Act was passed by Congress and signed by President Clinton in 1993 for the purpose of "establish[ing] procedures that will increase the number of eligible citizens who register to vote in elections for Federal office."²⁵

While the NVRA is best known for its popular "motor voter" provision requiring that state departments of motor vehicles provide voter registration services to their customers, Congress also required state public assistance agencies-those offices administering benefits such as Food Stamps (now SNAP), AFDC (cash assistance, now called TANF), Medicaid, and the Women, Infants, and Children (WIC) nutrition program—to provide voter registration services to applicants and clients. The NVRA requires that the opportunity to register to vote must be provided to each and every individual who applies for, recertifies or renews public assistance benefits, and to each and every individual changing his or her address relating to the receipt of benefits. Congress recognized that low-income Americans were less likely to own cars and, therefore, less likely to interact with a motor vehicle office.

Providing voter registration at public assistance offices in addition to motor vehicle offices was especially important for reaching low-income women, a fact understood prior to the NVRA's passage.²⁶ A survey of clients, primarily women, in the waiting room of a Brooklyn social services office found that of 500 clients, only 12 had drivers' licenses. A similar survey in a Manhattan office found that of 700 clients, only 8 had drivers' licenses. Clearly, offering voter registration at motor vehicle offices alone would not reach this population in significant numbers.²⁷

Voter Registration in Public Assistance Agencies:

Section 7 of the NVRA designates as voter registration agencies all offices in a state that provide public assistance. By "public assistance," Congress meant to include, at a minimum, all offices in the state that provide Food Stamps (now SNAP), AFDC (now TANF), Medicaid, and WIC.²⁸

Under the NVRA, with each application, recertification or renewal, and change of address relating to benefits, a public assistance agency must:²⁹

- Provide the individual with a voter registration application;
- » Provide the individual with a form, commonly called a "Declination Form," that contains the question, "If you are not registered to vote where you live now, would you like to apply to register to vote here today?" along with several other statutorily-required statements;
- Provide each client choosing to register with the same degree of assistance in completing the voter registration application as would be provided in completing the agency's own forms; and
- Transmit all completed voter registration applications to the appropriate election official within a prescribed amount of time.

In cases such as may arise in the TANF or WIC programs in which the "client" is a child, voter registration services must be provided to the individual who is completing the application for benefits on the child's behalf—usually the child's mother.

A Promise of Vast (But Unfulfilled) Potential

There is huge potential under the NVRA to add millions of low-income women around the country to voter registration rolls. Public assistance agencies are an ideal location to reach low-income women: SNAP, TANF, and WIC reach tens of millions of women each year and all three programs have been growing recently, sometimes dramatically (see pop-out box). In fact, a recent New York Times article documents the plight of the "new poor"—those formerly belonging to the "middle class" who are now receiving public assistance.³⁰ As the effects of the recent economic downturn are increasingly felt, we can expect that an even larger number of women will be turning to these public assistance programs.

Public Assistance and Women: The Numbers

Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program (SNAP):

- » SNAP, formerly Food Stamps, helps low-income individuals and families purchase food.
- » SNAP provided benefits to 27.8 million people living in 12.5 million households during an average month in FY 2008.³¹
- » Over two-thirds (67%) of adults receiving SNAP benefits were women.
- » Of the 3.9 million SNAP households with children that were headed by a single adult, 94 percent were headed by a single female.
- » Well over half (57%) of single-person households receiving SNAP were women.
- » SNAP participation has increased dramatically over the past year. In December 2009, SNAP participation reached an all-time high of almost 39 million participants—approximately one in eight Americans.³²

Temporary Assistance for Needy Families (TANF):

- » TANF, formerly Aid to Families with Dependent Children (AFDC), provides cash assistance and work opportunities to families by providing block grants to the states.
- » In FY 2006 there were almost 4.2 million individuals receiving TANF in an average month.³³
- » Women represent 90 percent of adult TANF recipients.
- » While over three-quarters of TANF recipients are children, women undoubtedly play a disproportionate role in caring for and securing benefits for child recipients.
- » Despite significant reductions in caseloads following welfare reform in 1996, TANF is now beginning to see increases in participation.³⁴

Women, Infants, and Children (WIC):35

- The WIC program provides supplemental food, nutrition counseling and education, and screenings and referrals to other health and social services agencies to pregnant, breastfeeding, and postpartum women, infants, and children. WIC, by its very definition, targets millions of low-income women every year.
- » In April 2008, there were over 9.5 million individuals enrolled in the WIC program, about a half of whom were children, a quarter infants, and another quarter adult women.
- » As with TANF and SNAP, mothers are likely to be the primary caregivers of the vast majority of infants and children receiving WIC benefits.
- » Adult women receiving WIC are typically young: 85.5 percent were between the ages of 18 and 34.
- » WIC is among the fastest growing public assistance programs covered by the NVRA, experiencing an 8.7 percent increase in enrollment between 2006 and 2008.

Unfortunately, over the years, the public assistance voter registration requirements of the NVRA have largely fallen off the radar screen, leading to non-compliance in many states around the country.³⁶ Since initial implementation of the law in 1995-1996, the number of voter registration applications from public assistance offices declined by 62 percent in the most recent reporting period of 2007-2008, from 2.6 million to only 978,000.³⁷

When implemented as intended, however, public agency voter registration produces dramatic results in bringing low-income citizens into the democratic process.

- » In Missouri, almost 208,000 low-income citizens applied for voter registration at the state's Department of Social Services in the first 18 months following a successful court action to improve compliance, an increase of 1,600 percent over the number of clients the state was previously registering.³⁸
- » Ohio's Department of Job and Family Services reported over 29,000 voter registration applications completed at its offices in just the first two months of data reporting following a settlement agreement with Dēmos and its partners, as compared to a monthly average of only 1,775 per month in the years prior to the filing of the lawsuit.³⁹
- » In North Carolina, over 100,000 low-income citizens have applied to register to vote in the state's public assistance agencies since the State Board of Elections worked cooperatively with Dēmos and others to improve NVRA compliance, a six-fold increase over the state's previous performance.⁴⁰
- » The number of voter registration applications from Virginia's public assistance agencies increased five-fold after Dēmos worked cooperatively with state officials to improve their procedures.⁴¹

As shown by the statistics above, invigorating NVRA implementation at public assistance agencies will enfranchise millions of low-income women, allowing them to participate as voters in our political system.

Conclusion

The NVRA is a potent tool for creating a representative electorate. As more and more women are forced to turn to public assistance, the potential for empowering them to participate in the political process is great. If all states were to implement the kinds of changes undertaken by officials in Virginia, North Carolina, Ohio, and Missouri, we would ensure that Ms. Droll, Ms. West, Mrs. P and the millions of other women experiencing financial hardship are able to become—and to stay—registered voters with the ability to participate in elections and act as full partners in our democracy.

Endnotes

- **1.** See, e.g., Sidney Verba, Kay Lehman Schlozman, and Henry E. Brady, *Voice and Equality: Civic Voluntarism in American Politics*. Harvard University Press. 1995.
- Rita Savard, "New Homeless: Working, Poor." Lowell Sun, October 11, 2009. Available at Lexis-Nexis Academic Universe. Lexis-Nexis. NYU's Bobst Lib., New York, NY, retrieved February 6, 2010.
- 4. Peter S. Goodman, "Foreclosures Force Ex-Homeowners to Turn to Shelters." The New York Times. October 19, 2009. Available at http://www.nytimes.com/2009/10/19/business/ economy/19foreclosed.html?_r=1.
- Amanda Cuda, "Fund Winds Down; More than \$26,000 Raised to Date." *Connecticut Post Online.* January 6, 2010. Available at Lexis-Nexis Academic Universe. Lexis-Nexis. NYU's Bobst Lib., New York, NY, retrieved February 6, 2010.
- 6. Moreover, nearly 60 percent of adults in poverty are women. See Liz Weiss, *Unmarried Women Hit Hard by Poverty*. Center for American Progress. September 10, 2009. Available at http://www. americanprogress.org/issues/2009/09/census_women.html.
- **7.** Id.
- 8. Id.
- 9. Allen J. Fishbein and Patrick Woodall, Women are Prime Targets for Subprime Lending: Women are Disproportionately Represented in High-Cost Mortgage Market. Consumer Federation of America. December 2006. Available at http://www.consumerfed.org/pdfs/ WomenPrimeTargetsStudy120606.pdf.
- 10. Women have higher insurance premiums and greater out-of-pocket healthcare costs than men. Furthermore, almost 40 percent of married women depend on their spouse's employment-based insurance for coverage and, therefore, are highly vulnerable to losing healthcare in the event of divorce, widowhood, or unemployment of the spouse—the last of which has been especially prevalent during the current Great Recession. See Liz Weiss, Ellen-Marie Whelan, and Jessica Arons, Unmarried and Uninsured: Single Women Face Additional Health Insurance Barriers. Center for American Progress. October 27, 2009. Available at http://www.americanprogress.org/ issues/2009/10/unmarried_uninsured.html.
- **11.** Alina Salganicoff, *Women's Health Policy: Coverage and Access to Care.* Kaiser Family Foundation. February 2008. Available at http://www.kaiseredu.org/tutorials_index.asp.
- **12.** Liz Weiss and Heather Boushey, *The Recession Brings Higher Unemployment to Unmarried Women.* Center for American Progress. November 6, 2009. Available at http://www.americanprogress.org/issues/2009/11/employment_decline.html.
- **13.** Peter S. Goodman, "The New Poor: Millions of Unemployed Face Years Without Jobs." *The New York Times.* February 21, 2010. Available at http://www.nytimes.com/2009/10/19/business/economy/19foreclosed.html?_r=1.
- **14.** *Taking a Toll: The Effects of Recession on Women.* Prepared by the Majority Staff of the Committee on Health, Education, Labor and Pensions, Senator Edward M. Kennedy, Chairman. United States Senate. April 18, 2008. Available at http://users.frii.com/clsfcdsl/takingatoll.pdf.
- **15.** *Id.*
- **16.** Allen J. Fishbein and Patrick Woodall, *Women are Prime Targets for Subprime Lending: Women are Disproportionately Represented in High-Cost Mortgage Market.* Consumer

Women and the NVRA

Federation of America. December 2006. Available at http://www.consumerfed.org/pdfs/ WomenPrimeTargetsStudy120606.pdf.

- 17. Women were 32 percent more than men likely to receive a subprime mortgage. Furthermore, African American women were more than four and a half times as likely to receive high-cost subprime purchase mortgages as white men and Latino women were more than two and a half times as likely to receive high-cost subprime mortgages as white men. See Allen J. Fishbein and Patrick Woodall, Women are Prime Targets for Subprime Lending: Women are Disproportionately Represented in High-Cost Mortgage Market. Consumer Federation of America. December 2006. Available at http://www.consumerfed.org/pdfs/WomenPrimeTargetsStudy120606.pdf.
- James H. Buford, "Homeless and Unemployed are most Vulnerable to the Great Recession." STL Today. December 22, 2009. Available at Lexis-Nexis Academic Universe. Lexis-Nexis. NYU's Bobst Lib., New York, NY, retrieved February 6, 2010.
- **19.** U.S. Census Bureau, Current Population Survey, Voting and Registration in the Election of November 2008. Analysis by Dēmos.
- **20.** In 2008, adult woman were thirty-five percent more likely to be in poverty than adult men, with a poverty rate of 13.0 percent compared to a rate of 9.6 percent for men. There were 15.2 million poor adult women compared to 9.6 million poor adult men. See Legal Momentum, *Reading Between the Lines: Women's Poverty in the United States, 2008.* September 2009. Available at http://www.legalmomentum.org/assets/pdfs/womens-poverty-report-2008.pdf.
- U.S. Census Bureau, Current Population Survey, Voting and Registration in the Election of November 2008. Analysis by Dēmos; and U.S. Census Bureau, Annual Estimates of the Resident Population for the United States, Regions, States, and Puerto Rico: April 1, 2000 to July 1, 2009. Available at http://www.census.gov/popest/states/NST-ann-est.html.
- **22.** U.S. Census Bureau, Current Population Survey, Voting and Registration in the Election of November 2008. Analysis by Dēmos.
- 24. Low-income individuals were over twice as likely to move between 2007 and 2008 as those above the poverty line. See Scott Novakowski, *Democracy in a Mobile America*, Dēmos, July, 2009. Available at http://www.Dēmos.org/pubs/democracy_mobile.pdf.
- **25.** 42 U.S.C. § 1973gg (b)(1).
- **26.** See Frances Fox Piven and Richard A. Cloward, *Why Americans Still Don't Vote.* Boston: Beacon Press, 2000.
- 27. Id.
- 28. NVRA Conf. Report 103-66.
- **29.** See generally 42 U.S.C. § 1973gg-5.
- 30. Peter S. Goodman, "The New Poor: Millions of Unemployed Face Years Without Jobs." The New York Times. February 21, 2010. Available at http://www.nytimes.com/2009/10/19/business/ economy/19foreclosed.html?_r=1.
- **31.** Unless otherwise notes, all data on SNAP in this section is taken from U.S. Department of Agriculture, Food and Nutrition Service, *Characteristics of Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program Households: Fiscal Year 2008,* September, 2009. Available at http://www.fns.usda.gov/ora/MENU/Published/snap/FILES/Participation/2008Characteristics.pdf.

- **32.** FRAC, SNAP/Food Stamps Participation in December 2009 New Record Nearly 39 Million Persons. Available at http://www.frac.org/html/news/fsp/2009.12_FSP.htm, viewed March 8, 2010.
- **33.** Unless otherwise noted, all data on TANF in this section is taken from U.S. Department of Health and Human Services Administration for Children and Families, "Characteristics and Financial Circumstances of TANF Recipients," in *Temporary Assistance for Needy Families Eighth Annual Report to Congress FY 2006.* Available at http://www.acf.hhs.gov/programs/ofa/data-reports/ annualreport8/ar8index.htm.
- **34.** Richard Wolf, "Welfare rolls up in '09; more enroll in assistance programs." USA Today. January 26, 2010. Available at http://www.usatoday.com/news/nation/2010-01-25-welfare-rolls_N.htm.
- **35.** The official name of the WIC program is the Special Supplemental Nutrition Program for Women, Infants, and Children. All data on WIC in this section are taken from U.S. Department of Agriculture, Food and Nutrition Services, *WIC Participant and Program Characteristics, 2008.* January 2010. Available at http://www.fns.usda.gov/ora/menu/Published/WIC/FILES/pc2008.pdf.
- 36. Douglas R. Hess and Scott Novakowski, Unequal Access: Neglecting the National Voter Registration Act, 1995-2007. Dēmos and Project Vote. February, 2008. Available at http://www. Dēmos.org/pubs/UnequalAccessReport-web.pdf. For additional information on NVRA compliance including notice letters and legal complaints filed against various states, see http://Dēmos.org/ publication_search.cfm?issuelD=9D6C38DF-3FF4-6C82-5CCCFB84620B82EA.
- 37. Id.
- 38. 2008-2010 data provided by Missouri Department of Social Services pursuant to compliance plan in ACORN v. Scott, No. 2:08-cv-04084 (W.D. Mo.). Earlier data from U.S. Election Assistance Commission, The Impact of the National Voter Registration Act of 1993 on the Administration of Elections for Federal Office, 2005-2006. Available at http://www.eac.gov/program-areas/researchresources-and-reports/copy_of_docs/the-impact-of-the-national-voter-registration-act-on-federalelections-2005-2006/attachment_download/file.
- **39.** 2010 data provided by Ohio Department of Jobs and Family Services pursuant to settlement agreement in *Harkless v. Brunner*, No. 1:06-cv-02284 (N.D. Ohio). Earlier data from U.S. Election Assistance Commission, *The Impact of the National Voter Registration Act of 1993 on the Administration of Elections for Federal Office, 2005-2006.* June 30, 2007. Available at http://www.eac.gov/program-areas/research-resources-and-reports/copy_of_docs/the-impact-of-the-national-voter-registration-act-on-federal-elections-2005-2006/attachment_download/file.
- 40. Data provided by North Carolina State Board of Elections. See also Lisa J. Danetz and Scott Novakowski, Expanding Voter Registration for Low-Income Citizens: How North Carolina is Realizing the Promise of the National Voter Registration Act. Dēmos. Updated April 2008. Available at http:// www.Dēmos.org/pubs/NVRAupdated.pdf.
- **41.** Data provided by Virginia State Board of Elections. See also Allegra Chapman and Scott Novakowski, *Expanding Voter Registration for Low-Income Virginians: The Impact of the National Voter Registration Act.* Dēmos. October 2008. Available at http://www.Dēmos.org/pubs/NVRA_ VA.pdf

Women and the NVRA

CONTACT

Scott Novakowski Senior Policy Analyst, Democracy Program snovakowski@dēmos.org

Media Inquiries:

Tim Rusch Communications Director trusch@dēmos.org 212.389.1407

Connect at Dēmos.org

Research, Commentary & Analysis Special Initiatives & Events Ideas & Action Blog eUpdates Twitter, Facebook & News Feeds Multimedia

initially bore eviction. Low to conside

The realities for low-inco voter registr pation, v

Fortunately, political p requires s benefits. As dramaticall

Baribara Dr amd now s once own hormeless h her horme went to rep

The storie with years best of time the poverty color fare line.7 Furth poverty l

Moreover, we particularly a

All these re

Women are wages, an among men traditionally experienced more rani